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Prospectus

2016-17
Dear Parent / Annwyl Rhieni,

Welcome to Mynydd Cynffig Primary School / Croeso i Ysgol Gynradd Mynydd Cynffig

We hope that your child’s time at Mynydd Cynffig Primary School will be one where s/he can learn in a happy and safe environment, where s/he will develop and apply their skills and knowledge to a range of challenges and where s/he will build positive memories of their school experience alongside our excellent teachers and support staff.
Currently, our school is organised on two separate sites within the village of Kenfig Hill in the County Borough of Bridgend, South Wales. The Foundation Phase (formerly Infant) Department, based on the Commercial Street site, accommodates approximately 220 children ranging in age from 3 – 7. These pupils are organised into eight classes.

The Key Stage 2 (formerly Junior) Department also accommodates approximately 220 pupils ranging in age from 7 - 11 based on the Pwllygath Street site. These pupils are also organised into eight classes. 
As a recently-amalgamated school, one of our many aims is to recognise and celebrate the achievements of our pupils. We look for quality in all of our activities so that our children become confident, well-mannered and well-behaved individuals who are able to work co-operatively and collaboratively as well as developing their own independence. We encourage our children to be respectful and responsible and to develop an awareness of their place within our school community, the community of Kenfig Hill, in Wales and in the wider world. 

As a school, we fully recognise the important role parents play in their child’s development as a learner. We look forward to working together with you, forming a respectful and effective partnership which will have a positive impact on your child’s education. Indeed, should you have any questions, concerns or suggestions regarding your child’s learning, please do not hesitate to contact the school.
Yours sincerely / Yr eiddoch yn gywir

Neil Davies

Headteacher / Pennaeth  

Mynydd Cynffig Primary School
Foundation Phase (Infant) Department

Key Stage 2 (Junior) Department

Commercial Street
, Kenfig Hill
  CF33 6DN

Pwllygath Street, Kenfig Hill   CF33 6ET

Telephone:


01656 - 815710








          email:

head.mcp@bridgend.gov.uk



      Twitter:

@mynyddcynffigp

Headteacher:

Mr. Neil Davies
B.Ed (Hons), M.A. (Ed.), NPQH
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Mynydd Cynffig Primary School is a Curriculm Pioneer School
On 30 June 2015, the Minister for Education and Skills, Huw Lewis, announced that the Welsh

Government would accept, in full, all of the recommendations set out in Successful

Futures, Professor Graham Donaldson’s independent review of the curriculum and

assessment arrangements in Wales. Mynydd Cynffig Primary School has been invited to become a Pioneer School, representing a critically important and a very exciting opportunity to be part of an all-Wales partnership team that will play a key role in ensuring better

learning and higher standards for all of our children and young people and ultimately

for Wales itself. There is a real opportunity to create a world class curriculum for Wales which must be aspirational but also realistic. To ensure this is the case, Pioneer Schools such as Mynydd Cynffig Primary School will work in close partnership with their wider clusters, networks and beyond, to ensure that as many schools as possible are part of the design and development process.

Background

Professor Donaldson’s report on the curriculum and assessment arrangements in Wales sets out 4 purposes of the curriculum in Wales – that all our children and young people develop as:

· ambitious, capable learners, ready to learn throughout their lives

· enterprising, creative contributors, ready to play a full part in life and work

· ethical, informed citizens of Wales and the world

· healthy, confident individuals, ready to lead fulfilling lives as valued members

            of society

To achieve this, Professor Donaldson highlights that we must ensure better teaching and learning in all our schools in Wales, to raise standards and to improve outcomes for all our learners. It includes the recommendations that:

· The school curriculum should be designed to help all children and young

            people to develop in relation to clear and agreed purposes; 
· The purposes should be constructed so that they can directly influence decisions about

            curriculum, pedagogy and assessment;
· All teaching and learning should be directed to achieving the four curriculum

            purposes.
Role and purpose of a Pioneer School in Wales
Pioneer Schools, such as Mynydd Cynffig Primary School, will focus on the design and development of the curriculum framework – including content of the new Areas of Learning and Experience, progression steps and achievement outcomes and associated assessment arrangements. All Pioneer Schools will work closely together to challenge and learn from each other, providing a vehicle to realise the new curriculum across Wales, including ongoing, high quality support in developing their skills in pedagogy and leadership. Pioneer Schools will play a key role as pathfinders for the new curriculum, supporting, leading and embedding realisation of the new curriculum framework both locally and nationally - sharing the vision, knowledge, understanding and experience of the new curriculum with their cluster schools and beyond. Pioneer Schools and their Pioneer Practitioners will also have a key role in developing materials and guidance to support the new curriculum framework. 
In accepting our role as a Curriculum Pioneer School, our aims are driven by the four core purposes. We aim that all our pupils will be:

· Ambitious, capable learners who…

· Set themselves high standards and seek and enjoy challenge

· Are building up a body of knowledge and have the skills to connect and apply that knowledge in different contexts

· Are questioning and enjoy solving problems

· Can communicate effectively in different forms and settings, using both Welsh and English

· Can explain the ideas and concepts they are learning about

· Can use number effectively in different contexts

· Understand how to interpret data and apply mathematical concepts

· Use digital technologies creatively to communicate, find and analyse information

· Undertake research and evaluate critically what they find
…and are ready to learn throughout their lives.

· Enterprising, creative contributors who…
· Connect and apply their knowledge and skills to create ideas and products

· Think creatively to reframe and solve problems

· Identify and grasp opportunities

· Take measured risks

· Lead and play different roles in teams effectively and responsibly

· Express ideas and emotions through different media

· Give of their energy and skills so that other people will benefit

…and are ready to play a full part in life and work.

· Ethical, informed citizens who…
· Find, evaluate and use evidence in forming views
· Engage with contemporary issues based upon their knowledge and values
· Understand and exercise their human and democratic responsibilities and rights
· Understand and consider the impact of their actions when making choices and acting
· Are knowledgeable about their culture, community, society and the world, now and in the past
· Respect the needs and rights of others, as a member of a diverse society
· Show their commitment to the sustainability of the planet
… and are ready to be citizens of Wales and the world.

· Healthy, confident individuals who…
· Have secure values and are establishing their spiritual and ethical beliefs
· Are building their mental and emotional well-being by developing confidence, resilience and empathy

· Apply knowledge about the impact of diet and exercise on physical and mental health in their daily lives

· Know how to find the information and support to keep well and safe

· Take part in physical activity

· Take measured decisions about lifestyle and manage risk

· Have the confidence to participate in performance

· Form positive relationships based upon trust and mutual respect

· Face and overcome challenge

· Have the skills and knowledge to manage everyday life as independently as they can

…and are ready to lead fulfilling lives as valued members of society

To achieve the above, Mynydd Cynffig Primary School is committed to:

· developing a warm, stimulating and happy environment with shared values for harmony and well-being contributing to a caring, co-operative community;
· promoting an inclusive approach where all members of the school community are engaged in learning;
· developing lively, enquiring minds in each child so that they ask questions, discuss rationally and apply themselves with energy to all tasks and activities;

· ensuring every child’s needs are met in their learning;
· securing the full co-operation and understanding of parents, governors and others concerned with our pupils;
· striving for continuous improvement and encouraging all within the school to do their best.
Ethos and Values

Mynydd Cynffig Primary School encourages high standards in all aspects of school life. Pupils and their parents are valued as individuals and any ideas or opinions of any kind will be given full consideration. A caring ethos and good standards of behaviour are actively encouraged.

The school keenly promotes the importance of living values, including caring, friendship, honesty, trust, etc. At the beginning of each school year, pupils are engaged in the selection of the values we will promote for the forthcoming year through ‘Value of the Month’. Assembly time, circle time and class discussions are used to deliver this values programme.

Democratic decision-making is a skill we actively promote at the school. Indeed, we have a number of Pupil Councils, for example School Council, Eco-Committee, Sports Council and Criw Cymraeg, in place to ensure that the opinions and ideas of our children are heard and valued.
Admissions Procedures

Mynydd Cynffig Primary School has adopted Bridgend Local Authority’s Admission procedures, a copy of which can be obtained from either of the school offices or from the following link:     

http://www1.bridgend.gov.uk/services/pupil-services/school-admissions.aspx
Mynydd Cynffig Primary School also complies with the Local Authority policy which is set out in “Starting School” - this booklet supplements the information contained within our prospectus.

Nursery

Children are admitted to our Nursery in the term following their third birthday. Those entering in September (rising 4’s) can start either full-time or part-time according to parental choice. Children entering school in January or April (rising 3’s) start part-time in either the mornings or the afternoons, according to age. Parents are asked to register their children during the year before their third birthday, when they will be asked to complete an “Application for Admission” form. The Bridgend Local Authority Admission criteria would apply to children living outside the catchment area should the Pupil Admission Number (PAN) be full.

Prior to admission, parents are invited to visit the school for a meeting with the Headteacher and the Nursery teacher. Arrangements are then made for each parent to bring their child to play in the Nursery environment before they start. This assists in the transition from home to school for both parent and child. Children are usually admitted on a staggered basis over the two weeks so that the teacher and support staff can spend time getting to know each child individually. 

Nursery Sessions:

All Day
09:00 a.m. - 03:10 p.m.





Morning
09:00 a.m. - 11.45 a.m.





Afternoon
01:00 p.m. - 03:00 p.m.

School Uniform

Winter Uniform





Summer Uniform
White or Red polo shirts




Red and white checked dresses

Black/ Grey skirts or trousers



White or Red polo shirts

Red sweatshirt





Black/ Grey shorts

Black shoes






Black shoes/ white sandals

Polo shirts and sweatshirts have the school logo embroidered on them and are available from various locally-based school uniform shops. Please ask in either school office for details of these.
Arriving at School

Whether on the Foundation Phase (Infants) site or at the Key Stage 2 (Junior) site, learning activities start promptly and it is the responsibility of the parent/s to ensure that their child or children arrive safely and on time. 

Foundation Phase (Infant) Department

Key Stage 2 (Junior) Department
Breakfast Club: 08:10 a.m. - 08:30 a.m.

Breakfast Club: 08:15 a.m. - 08:45 a.m.

School Starts: 08:50 a.m.




School Starts: 09:00 a.m.
Lunch Break: 12:00 p.m. - 01:00 p.m.


Lunch Break: 12:30 p.m. - 01:25 p.m.

School Ends: 03:15 p.m.




School Ends: 03:30 p.m.
Healthy Bodies

Travelling to School

Mynydd Cynffig Primary School is a Green Flag Eco-School. Please make every effort to walk to school rather than travel by car. This will have obvious benefits for your child and will also mean that the traffic congestion outside of each school will be reduced each morning and afternoon. No cars are allowed into the school grounds without prior permission. Disabled persons need to notify the office and may park in the disabled parking bay provided if visiting the Foundation Phase (Infants) site. Please do not park on the yellow lines/ chevrons near the school gates on either site at any time. This is to safeguard all children as well as being a traffic offence.

On the Key Stage 2 (Junior) site, there are a number of cycle racks located within the school playground to enable your child to travel to school by bicycle. Alternatively, your child may scoot to school. Parents need to sign a permission form to allow your child to cycle or scoot to school. This form can be obtained from the Key Stage 2 (Junior) office. 
Healthy Food

A free Breakfast Club operates on both sites where children are offered a healthy breakfast of juice, toast, yogurt and cereal. Nutritious meals are supplied by Bridgend Facility Services (in-house caterers for Bridgend County Borough Council) at lunchtime. Mynydd Cynffig Primary School operates the Cashless Catering system which provides an online payment method for parents. Provision is made in the dining areas on both sites for children to bring their own packed lunch. However, it is important to highlight that, as part of the Bridgend Healthy Schools scheme, we actively encourage healthy lunch boxes and sugar-free drinks. Please let us know if your child has any allergies or specific medical or religious dietary requirements.
Foundation Phase pupils are provided with free milk. In Key Stage 2, pupils are able to buy fresh fruit at morning break time for 20 pence. All pupils are encouraged to bring in bottles with sport tops. These are filled with water and kept in the class for them to drink water at regular intervals. Water is the only liquid permitted in the classroom, as this is taken up by the brain. Anything else is treated by the body as a food and this takes longer to hydrate the brain. 
 
The Curriculum – Foundation Phase
As a Curriculum Pioneer School, we are committed to delivering an inclusive, broad, balanced and challenging curriculum for our pupils. Our teachers will plan, teach and assess using the six common Areas of Learning and Experience (AoLEs):
· Expressive Arts

· Health and Well-being

· Humanities

· Languages, Literacy and Communication

· Mathematics and Numeracy

· Science and Technology

Each of these AoLEs will include, where appropriate, a Welsh dimension as well as an international and United Kingdom perspective. Furthermore, three key competencies and skills which are the foundations for almost all learning have been identified, namely literacy, numeracy and digital competence. These are essential to participating successfully and confidently in the modern world and teachers will include one or all into their planning, teaching and assessment as a cross-curriculum responsibility. We currently have Frameworks for literacy and numeracy in Wales and, from September 2016, we will be implementing the new digital competency framework for our learners. 
In the Foundation Phase, we will continue to provide our pupils with a broad and balanced curriculum that encourages them to become independent learners. Moreover, Foundation Phase principles and pedagogy will continue as we provide a wide range of activities to help your child learn and develop skills through play, focused tasks, enhanced and continuous provision. Pupils will be given the opportunity to work as an individual, in pairs, in groups or as a whole class. These activities will be available both indoors and outdoors wherever possible. 
Pupils are regularly encouraged to identify areas they wish to learn more about in relation to the current book, mini-topic or theme and their enquiry skills develop as a result. Foundation Phase children are also involved in the setting and monitoring of their own short-term targets with members of staff, ensuring these are SMART (Specific, Measurable, Attainable, Realistic, Timely).

Whilst the main language of instruction is English, children in the Foundation Phase are encouraged to speak Welsh to their peers and adults whenever possible. There is a comprehensive development and progression programme in place for Welsh Language Development and a ‘Helpwr Heddiw’ is employed in each classroom. We give our children the opportunity to experience Welsh culture and heritage wherever possible. 

Foundation Phase – Daily Timetable
	Time
	Lesson

	8:50 – 9:00
	Registration

	9.00 – 10:10
	Learning Session 1 (70 mins)

	10.10 – 10:30
	Assembly

	10:30 – 10.50
	Morning Break

	10:50 – 12:00
	Learning Session 2 (70 mins)

	12:00 – 1:00
	Lunch

	1:00 – 2:10
	Learning Session 3 (70 mins)

	2:10 – 2:25
	Afternoon Break

	2:25 – 3:15
	Learning Session 4 (50 mins)


The Curriculum - Key Stage 2
As a Curriculum Pioneer School, we are committed to delivering an inclusive, broad, balanced and challenging curriculum for our pupils. Our teachers will plan, teach and assess using the six common Areas of Learning and Experience (AoLEs):

· Expressive Arts

· Health and Well-being

· Humanities

· Languages, Literacy and Communication

· Mathematics and Numeracy

· Science and Technology

Each of these AoLEs will include, where appropriate, a Welsh dimension as well as an international and United Kingdom perspective. Furthermore, three key competencies and skills which are the foundations for almost all learning have been identified, name literacy, numeracy and digital competence. These are essential to participating successfully and confidently in the modern world and teachers will include one or all into their planning, teaching and assessment as a cross-curriculum responsibility. We currently have Frameworks for literacy and numeracy in Wales and, from September 2016, we will be implementing the new digital competency framework for our learners. 

Teachers in Key Stage 2 build on the work of their Foundation Phase colleagues, delivering lessons using a predominantly skills-driven approach. A variety of teaching methods are employed to encourage pupils to become more independent learners. Pupils are given opportunities to study through a range of whole class, group, paired and individual activities. As in the Foundation Phase, pupils are involved in the setting and monitoring of their own short-term targets with members of staff, ensuring these are SMART (Specific, Measurable, Attainable, Realistic, Timely), enabling them to become confident, self-sufficient learners. 
The main language of instruction at Key Stage 2 is English but pupils are encouraged to speak Welsh to their peers and adults whenever possible. Like the Foundation Phase, there is a comprehensive development and progression programme in place for Welsh Language Development and a ‘Helpwr Heddiw’ is employed in each classroom. We give pupils the opportunity to experience Welsh culture and heritage wherever possible.

Key Stage 2 - Daily Timetable

	Time
	Lesson

	9:00 – 9:05
	Registration

	9:05 – 9.20
	Assembly

	9:20 – 10:50
	Learning Session 1 (90 mins)

	10.50 – 11:10
	Morning Break

	11:10 – 12.30
	Learning Session 2 (80 mins)

	12:30 – 1:25
	Lunch

	1:25 – 2:25
	Learning Session 3 (60 mins)

	2:25 – 2:35
	Afternoon Break

	2:35 – 3:30
	Learning Session 4 (55 mins)


 
Reporting, Recording and Assessment

All pupils starting at Mynydd Cynffig Primary School are given a baseline assessment on entering Nursery / Reception. Teacher assessment is provided throughout every year and, at the end of years 2 and 6, results are reported nationally. 

The purposes of our procedures are to:

• 
Assist pupils in knowing where they are in terms of strengths and weaknesses and

to know what action needs to be taken to progress further

•
Inform all sections of the school community, primarily teachers, parents and governors, of pupils’ progress

A range of assessment techniques are employed and detailed records are kept so that

as a school we can measure and monitor our effectiveness. Reporting is regular, various and conforms to statutory requirements. Parent / teacher consultations are of paramount

importance to maintain effective communication and are held in the Autumn and Spring Terms. Parents receive a comprehensive written report on their child’s progress early in July and a further parental consultation can be arranged on request before the end of the Summer Term. 
Pupils in Year 2 to Year 6 will also sit the National Reading and Numeracy Tests in early May 2017. The National Tests have been developed primarily for diagnostic use so that teachers in all schools will have the same information on the reading and numeracy skills of their learners

and have a common understanding of strengths and areas for improvement in these skills.

End of Foundation Phase (Year 2) Data – May 2016: Outcome 5+
	
	Oracy
	Reading
	Writing
	Language,

Literacy, Communication
	Mathematical

Development
	Personal Social Development
	Foundation Phase Indicator

	All pupils 
	47

(94%)
	45

(90%)
	41

(82%)
	47 

(94%)
	45

(90%)
	47 

(94%)
	45

(90%)

	Boys 


	26

(89.7%)
	25

(86.2%)
	21

(72.4%)
	26

(89.7%)
	24

(82.8%)
	26

(89.7%)
	24

(82.8%)

	Girls 


	21

(100%)
	20

(95.2%)
	20

(95.2%)
	21

(100%)
	21
(100%)
	21

(100%)
	21
(100%)

	FSM 


	10

(100%)
	9

(90%)
	10

(100%)
	10

(100%)
	10

(100%)
	10

(100%)
	10

(100%)

	Non-FSM 
	37

(92.5%)
	36

(90%)
	31

(77.5%)
	37

(92.5%)
	35
(87.5%)
	37

(92.5%)
	35
(87.5%)


· Our school performed at over 6% above the national average for pupils achieving Outcome 5 or above in LLC and almost 4% above the average within our Local Authority

· Our school performed at equal to the national average for pupils achieving Outcome 5 or above in MD and over 1% below the average within our Local Authority

· Our school performed at under 1% below the national average for pupils achieving Outcome 5 or above in PSD and under 1% below the average within our Local Authority

· Our school performed at over 3% above the national average for pupils achieving Outcome 5 or above in LLC, MD and PSD (90% at Mynydd Cynffig Primary School compared to 86.8% nationally) and over 1% above the average within our Local Authority (87.6%)

End of Key Stage 2 (Year 6) Data – May 2016: Level 4+

	
	Oracy
	Reading
	Writing
	English
	Maths
	Science
	Core Subject Indicator

	All 

pupils 
	37

(86.1%)
	43

(100%)
	39

(90.7%)
	43

(100%)
	41

(95.4%)
	43

(100%)
	41

(95.4%)

	Boys 


	18

(81.8%)
	22

(100%)
	18

(81.8%)
	22

(100%)
	21

(95.5%)
	22

(100%)
	21

(95.5%)

	Girls 


	19

(90.5%)
	21

(100%)
	21

(100%)
	21

(100%)
	20

(95.2%)
	21

(100%)
	20

(95.2%)

	FSM 
	6

(75%)
	8

(100%)
	6

(75%)
	8

(100%)
	7

(87.5%)
	8

(100%)
	7

(87.5%)

	Non-FSM 


	31

(88.6%)
	35

(100%)
	33

(94.3%)
	35

(100%)
	34

(97.1%)
	35

(100%)
	34

(97.1%)


· Our school performed at over 10% above the national average for pupils achieving Level 4 or above in English and at over 10% above the average within our Local Authority

· Our school performed over 5% above the national average for pupils achieving Level 4 or above in Mathematics and over 5% above the average within our Local Authority

· Our school performed almost 9% above the national average for pupils achieving Level 4 or above in Science and almost 9% above the average within our Local Authority

· Our school performed almost 8% above the national average for pupils achieving Level 4 or above in all 3 core subjects (95.35% at Mynydd Cynffig Primary School compared to 87.7% nationally) and almost 8% above the average within our Local Authority (87.6%)

Transition Arrangements to Comprehensive School
Nearly all of our pupils transfer to Cynffig Comprehensive School at the end of Key Stage 2. There are very good lines of communication between ourselves and Cynffig and a number of transition projects exist to ensure the cross-over from Primary to Secondary School is a positive experience. Any questions or concerns are willingly discussed by teachers from both schools – please do not hesitate to contact us so that any issues are alleviated.
Personal Relationships

Mynydd Cynffig Primary School has a policy for sex education which focuses on growing up and personal relationships. Our Health Professional visits the school to give a talk on puberty and personal hygiene to pupils in Year 6, usually during the Spring Term. Parents are kept informed of when these talks will take place and will be given the opportunity to withdraw their child if they so wish.

Homework - Learning Logs

In Key Stage 2, Learning Logs form an important part of our school and have a major impact on developing a more independent learner. They are used as a tool to complete homework tasks and every two weeks an assignment is set to be completed at home. Learning Logs offer our pupils opportunities to develop creativity.

Once completed, the Learning Log task is brought back to school and shared with fellow classmates. Pupils are encouraged to discuss and share their thinking as well as to develop their Learning Logs in a collaborative way. Communicating ideas in this manner provides opportunities for pupils to extend their understanding of the topic. 
Religious Education & Collective Worship

At Mynydd Cynffig Primary School, Religious Education explores the beliefs of some of the world’s major faiths including Christianity, Judaism and Islam. 

Collective worship is primarily Christian in nature and enables pupils to reflect on moral, social and spiritual issues. During assemblies, pupils are encouraged to explore their own and others’ beliefs and to respond to/ challenge new ideas. Collective worship is structured to show sensitivity to the individual faiths and beliefs of all members of the school community. Visitors are a regular feature of assemblies and include clergy members from local places of worship.
During the academic year, each class, with the exception of Nursery, will take it in turn to lead the school in an assembly, to which parents and grandparents are warmly invited. 

Any parents who, for religious reasons, wish to withdraw their child from school assemblies or Religious Education activities are invited to discuss this with the Headteacher in order to consider alternative arrangements.

Music

Mynydd Cynffig Primary School has a strong tradition of achievement in Music. During lessons, pupils sing a repertoire of songs and play a range of instruments including tuned and untuned percussion. They are given opportunities to improvise and compose music in response to different stimuli. Pupils enjoy listening to music of varied styles from different cultures. They are encouraged to discuss and appraise their own and others’ music in terms of musical elements such as pitch, tempo and timbre.

At Mynydd Cynffig Primary School, pupils are offered the opportunity to learn to play a musical instrument starting in Year 5. Peripatetic teachers visit our school on a weekly basis to give lessons in violin, viola, cello, double bass, trumpet, trombone, flute and clarinet. Pupils get opportunities to demonstrate their skills in our Christmas Carol Service as well as during school assemblies. They may also join Bridgend’s Youth Orchestra.

Our upper Key stage 2 school choir also has a very good reputation within our local community and receive many invitations to perform. Pupils gain so much confidence from singing with each other and alongside others such as Kenfig Hill Male Voice Choir in front of packed audiences.

Extra Curricular Activities

At Mynydd Cynffig Primary School, we pride ourselves on the wide range of extra-curricular activities we offer our pupils. These after-school clubs help to develop pupils’ personal and social skills (e.g. co-operate with others, make decisions, take initiative, etc) Pupils also acquire specialist skills in these sessions such as the ability to use a digital camera or to pass a netball ball.

Throughout the year, we hold a number of after school activities for all age ranges. The clubs may change each term and we ask that parents complete and return the permission form to allow their child to attend. In 2015-16, we have run the following clubs: Choir, Gardening, Basketball, Rugby, Netball, Multisports, ICT, Craft, World Knowledge, Learning Games and Gymnastics. At times, the club may have to be cancelled at short notice and we ask that parents make alternative arrangements for their children in case this happens. If your child is unable to attend their club we ask that the teacher in charge of the club is informed.
Physical Education & Sports

Pupils take part in Physical Education lessons every week and will be taught five areas of activity: Games, Gymnastics, Dance, Swimming (KS2 only) and Athletics (KS2 only). In addition, our pupils will learn about health-related exercise. They are also taught to recognise and follow relevant rules and safety procedures in different activities. Pupils are expected to wear appropriate clothing and footwear for Physical Education, removing jewellery that may cause injury.

A fine sporting tradition exists at our school. We regularly enter competitions/ tournaments to provide our pupils with the opportunity to have fun and apply their skills in ‘match’ situations and to meet and compete against pupils from across the Borough and beyond. This has culminated in a number of our pupils being selected for representative teams on the back of impressive performances in front of District coaches.

Additional Learning Needs (ALN)

Aims

· To actively involve teachers, pupils and parents in the education of pupils with additional needs;

· To assess pupils with additional needs and to meet them so that each 


individual achieves according to his/ her ability;

· To use the expertise of the ANCo (Additional Needs Co-ordinator) and external agency specialists;

· To ensure that all pupils have access to a broad and balanced curriculum;

· To develop a climate of support in which confidence and self-esteem can 


flourish without fear of criticism;

· To implement the Additional Needs Code of Practice;

· To keep abreast of new initiatives and developments in the area of Additional Needs and to develop school practices as appropriate;

· To ensure equality of opportunities.

Additional Needs may include:

· Moderate learning difficulties, characterised by low attainment;

· Specific learning difficulties, for example dyslexia;

· Behaviour difficulties where learning is disrupted by patterns of behaviour;

· Sensory impairment;

· Physical disabilities;

· High attainment by Able and Talented pupils.

Recognition

It is important that pupils with Additional Needs are identified and assessed as soon as possible so that appropriate steps can be taken to address the needs in question. Pupils are tested on an annual basis in reading, spelling and mathematics. Outcomes are analysed and where a lack of progress or able and talented characteristics are detected, programmes of work are put in place to address the pupil’s needs. Often, however, it is not necessary to wait for test results and advice will be sought from the ANCo as a result of observations made by class teachers. Information is also collected from the Foundation Phase so that provision in the 

Infants School is continued if appropriate.

Provision

The majority of pupils are supported within the school by class teachers and Learning Support Officers (LSOs). Where support is provided, each pupil is provided with a set of learning objectives that aim to meet a particular need. An individual plan (IEP) is developed for each child. This plan is then delivered and reviewed termly to ensure that it is making a difference.

Informing Parents

When additional support is provided, parents are informed by letter. Similarly, when a pupil has made sufficient progress and support is no longer needed, parents are given written confirmation. Reviews with the ANCo, the class teacher and parents are held termly so that progress made by the pupil can be discussed and ways forward agreed. Parents are partners within this process, as providers of information and extra support at home, listening to your child read, play spelling games, etc.

Outside Agencies

We work closely with a variety of agencies to ensure that all needs are met within our school:

Medical specialists, Speech therapists, Psychology Service, Child and Family Clinic, Social Services, Education Welfare Officer, Additional Needs Service

We have excellent working relationships with these specialist agencies operating within the Local Authority and we greatly value the expertise they offer.

Behaviour & Discipline
It is an aim of the school to create a happy, secure, disciplined environment, where our pupils feel safe, secure, valued and cared for. Pupils are expected to behave in a sensible, responsible manner, showing respect for adults and their fellow pupils. These expectations are embodied in our school rules:

· We always do our best

· We support and care for each other

· We listen to others and respect their opinions

· We take responsibility for our own actions

· We do as instructed by all members of staff

Parents are asked and urged to give their whole-hearted support to this policy, as the school believes that good, considerate behaviour is one of the most important aspects of school life. We believe that good discipline can be achieved through rewards and sanctions.

Rewards

A House system operates within the school. Each child is assigned to a house: 

Mynydd Baeden (green)


Mynydd Margam (blue)

Mynydd Tytalwyn (yellow)

Mynydd y Castell (red)

Pupils are encouraged to earn house points or merits by producing good work, displaying good manners, participating in competitions, etc. We hold an annual St. David’s Day competition and a Sport’s Day where pupils compete against each other in their houses. Recognition is given to success of different kinds throughout the year, often through school assembly or the weekly newsletter. Pupils’ work is valued and displayed as much as possible throughout the school. Praise and encouragement is used as much as possible. Class Teachers will nominate one child who they consider to be ‘Pupil of the Week’. In Key Stage 2, Lunchtime Supervisors and Kitchen staff collaborate on a weekly basis to nominate pupils per week to have a ‘Special Lunch’ with the Headteacher as a reward for their excellent behaviour and good manners.

Sanctions

Discipline in class is dealt with by the teachers. The following sanctions are used and have been successful:-

· interruption of break and/or lunchtime

· referral to Headteacher/Deputy Headteacher for reprimand

· withdrawal of privileges

· in extreme cases, the school will contact the parent and arrange an interview to discuss the situation. 

The Headteacher has overall responsibility for pastoral care and discipline, and class teachers refer matters of a serious nature to him.

At Mynydd Cynffig Primary School, we have a concern for our children’s welfare and the development of their social skills that is also supported by our Personal & Social Education (PSE) policy and our Behaviour policy. We want our children to feel safe in school and take a whole-school approach to the issue. Positive behaviour is rewarded and all children are encouraged to support their school rules and to report incidents of bullying. At the Key Stage 2 site, “Playground Peacemakers” receive training to fulfil their role as a facilitator to negotiation. If this mediation support fails, then the situation is referred to a teacher. Pupils in Year 5 and Year 6 are encouraged to apply for the post of “Playground Peacemaker” through our Meaningful Work programme. Teachers and support staff also reinforce the school’s rules and expectations. At times, it will be necessary to contact parents to discuss concerns. Appropriate support will be given to the victims and the bullies. 
Parental Partnerships
In working together we know that we can achieve the best for your child. We value communication between home and school in order to support your child in the best possible way.  

Newsletter

A paper copy of our newsletter is either sent home each week on a Thursday or alternatively e-mailed on request. We try hard to make sure that as much information as possible is put into the newsletter and hope that parents find it informative.

Parents meetings

You are invited to come into school for a meeting during the Autumn and Spring Terms to discuss your child’s work and how you can support their learning at home. Parents / Carers will receive a comprehensive written report annually in early July. An appointment with the class teacher can be arranged before the end of the academic year should you want to discuss any matter relating to your child’s education further. Please contact the school if you wish to talk to us at other times. We would be grateful if an appointment was made, as teachers will be able to give you their full attention, rather than trying to settle their class in or to dismiss them.  

Class assemblies

All parents, grandparents and friends are invited to share with the pupils in their class assemblies and to stay for an informal chat over tea or coffee. The newsletter will have details of dates and times of the assemblies. You will also be invited to share in events such as the Christmas and Summer concerts, Sports Day, etc.

Home-School Agreement

This agreement is signed by the school, pupil and parent. It outlines how we can work together to support the children. 

Charging Procedures

Various educational trips are arranged throughout the year in each class. We strive to make these relevant to themes/ topics and parents are requested to make a voluntary contribution towards the cost. 

Attendance

Being in school means that our pupils learn in regular planned steps. When pupils are away from school they cannot learn in this way. Whilst illnesses are unavoidable, we need your support to make sure that whenever possible your child is in school. Being late also affects learning as the class has been settled to work and the child who arrives late needs time to settle after everyone else. 

Absence from School

Please telephone the school on the first day of absence so that the absence can be recorded as authorised. If this is not possible the school must be informed in writing by the third day of absence at the latest.  

Permission in writing must be asked if any absence is known in advance. Holiday permission forms are available from the school office. Please make every effort to plan holidays in holiday 
time as missing a week or a fortnight could mean that your child could miss a unit of work on a particular concept. 

The Educational Welfare Officer visits regularly to monitor attendance and to follow up concerns. Attendance figures for the academic year 2015-16 are as follows: 

	Term
	authorised 
absences
	non-authorised 
absences
	Attendance

	Autumn 2015
	2.6%
	1.7%
	95.7%

	Spring 2016
	4.4%
	1.1%
	94.5%

	Summer 2016 
	2.7%
	2.9%
	94.4%

	Overall
	3.2%
	1.9%
	94.9%


Complaints

We aim to work closely as a community, with teachers, governors and parents. Wherever possible we try to inform parents of the curriculum and how it affects their child. We hope that our partnership with parents means that any concerns are brought to the attention of the Headteacher and are discussed satisfactorily. However if that is not possible the governing body should be informed in order to find a way forward. The school’s complaints procedure outlines the approach to be made; first an informal complaint to the teacher can be made. If this does not lead to a resolution, then an approach is made to the Headteacher before putting the complaint in writing to the Headteacher. This will be responded to in writing. If this is not felt to be satisfactory, then the complaint must be referred to the Chair of Governors in writing. The addresses required are at the front of this brochure.  
School Term Dates - 2016/2017
	Term
	Begins
	Half Term
	Ends
	Number of Days

	Autumn

2016
	Thursday 1st September
	Monday 24th October
	Friday 28th October
	Friday 16th December
	72

	Spring

2017
	Tuesday 3rd January
	Monday 20th February
	Friday 24th February
	Friday 7th 

April
	64

	Summer

2017
	Monday 24th April
	Monday 29th May
	Friday 2nd 

June
	Friday 21st 

July
	59

	
	Total = 195 


All schools will be closed on Monday 1 May 2017 for the May Day Bank Holiday. 

Significant dates: 

Christmas Day


Sunday 25th December 2016 

New Year Bank Holiday 

Monday 2nd January 2017 

Easter Good Friday 

Friday 14th April 2017 

Easter Monday 


Monday 17th April 2017 

May Bank Holidays 

Monday 1st May 2017 

Monday 29th May 2017

Each school determines when they take their 5 INSET days for an academic year. At Mynydd Cynffig Primary, the school will be closed to pupils on Thursday 1st September 2016 and Friday 2nd September 2016 as INSET days. Parents will be notified in advance about when the school intends to take its other three INSET days. 
Mynydd Cynffig Primary School

Ysgol Gynradd Mynydd Cynffig

Learning Together, Achieving Our Best


